S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday 6th March 2019 in the Parish Council Meeting Room. 
1. Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mrs M Albinson, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Apologies:  None
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 5th December 2018:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.    
3. To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.  
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  None
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Update - Fences:  Mr Narborough informed members that an Allotment Inspection had taken place on Friday 1st March 2019, when attention was given to the types of fences that have recently been erected around Plots.

It was said that following a complaint received regarding a newly constructed fence, members had visited the Plot in question and had taken photos.  Mr Narborough circulated the photos and explained that the fence was unsightly, looked like a stockade and had been constructed using wooden pallets.

Mr Narborough stated that following the Inspection, a letter had been sent to the Allotment Tenant requesting that the pallet fencing is removed by 1st April 2019 and replaced with a post and wire fence, no taller than 4 feet in height.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Tenant had responded to the letter and she read out the Email received.

Mrs Banks said that she had sympathy regarding the fence height and felt that restricting Tenants to a 4ft high fence would have little impact in keeping Muntjac deer from entering Plots, she said that they can easily jump that height and that a 6ft fence would be more reasonable.

Mr Price agreed that the increasing Muntjac deer population is becoming a nuisance and agreed that a height of 6ft for fences should be acceptable.

Comment was made regarding the types of fences which should be accepted and after discussion, members felt that all fences should be constructed of post and wire, to allow clear visibility into Plots for safety reasons and to avoid shade being cast over neighbouring Plots.

Concerns were also made that should a Tenant decide to quit their Tenancy, the cost to clear such plots could fall to the Parish Council and ultimately its residents.

Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should impose a restriction on fences and that they should be constructed to a maximum height of 6ft using post and open wire only, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Members discussed the situation of the recently constructed pallet fence and felt that the original request should stand, Mr Narborough proposed that the Tenant in question, should remove the pallet fence by 1st April 2019, and replace it with a post and open wire fence, no taller than 6 feet in height, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Mrs Kirby confirmed that when the renewal letters are sent out in April 2019, she would include a letter clarifying the rules regarding fences to all Tenants. 

Grass Cutting of paths around Plots:  Mrs Banks enquired about the paths around the individual Allotment Plots and asked which Tenants are responsible for each side.

Mr Narborough referred to the Allotment – Additional Clauses and confirmed that all pathways around plots must be kept clear and maintained to a width of one metre, it was said that Tenants are jointly responsible, along with their neighbouring Tenants for the paths.  
Dumping at the Allotments: Mr Narborough stated that dumping of rubbish at the Allotments had become a problem again.
Mrs Kirby confirmed that she would highlight the problem once again in the Allotment Renewal letter and ask that all Allotment Tenants remain vigilant and report any sightings of dumping to the Parish Office.

Manure:  Mr Narborough was disappointed to report that just recently a delivery of Manure had been deposited on the Car Park surface, rather than in the purpose-built corral. 
Mrs Kirby confirmed that she has ordered some new signage for the Allotments (Manure and Wood Chippings), it is hoped that these signs will alleviate the confusion of where to deposit such material.
Allotments Hedge:  Mr Williamson reported that during the Allotment Inspection, members had also spent time looking at the condition of the Allotment Hedge and confirmed that the hedge is in good health and that birds are now beginning to nest within it.
Mr Narborough added that in areas where there are a few gaps, later in the year, some whips could be planted to fill these.
Village Hall:  

Storage Extension to Village Hall – Update:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had spoken to Mr Pemberton to obtain an update of the situation.

Mr Pemberton has confirmed that he has contacted Van Elle Piling and is still waiting for a quote to carry out the necessary soil testing.

Mr Pemberton confirmed that once this is received, he will forward it to us. 

Structural Report: Mr Narborough confirmed that the Structural Survey of the Village Hall had been carried out and the Report had now been received.
Mr Narborough read through the Conclusions of the Report (See attached) and confirmed that some progressive movement is taking place again. The degree of movement is once again less than half a millimetre, which is not considered significant, however, as this is progressive and has possibly been ongoing for many years the total movement can be of concern.

Members noted the recommendation to restrain the building by some form of tying the lower south section of the building to the Main Hall, it was explained that this can be done by tie bars running above the ceiling joints and fixed through the gable of both sections of the building with patress plates on the ends of the ties to prevent further movement. This is a detail commonly seen on older properties where some movement of walls has taken place.

Alternatively, a more modern version is to install “Helifix” bars within the bed joints of the building on the east and west elevations. These would be hidden within the brickwork and again would stretch from the southern gable of the lower section to the main Village Hall structure.

Mr Narborough confirmed from the report that apart from this area of the building, the rest of the structure is in good order and requires only general maintenance with regards to keeping the gutters and downpipes clear.  

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should obtain quotes for both Options recommended and suggested that the matter should be brought to the full Parish Council once these had been received, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
The Green and Open Spaces:

Proposed dredging of the Village Pond:  Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting with James Carter of ADC, The Specialist Drainage Company had taken place on Monday 18th February 2019 when the various options of disposing of the Non-hazardous silt was discussed.

Mr Narborough referred to the two circulated quotes and confirmed that one was for £14,312.70 (To cart silt away to Parish land for disposal) and the other was for £17,040.60 (To pump silt onto an area of the Green).

Members discussed the quotes and asked why the Pond needs to be dredged.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mr Carter had indicated that if the dredging takes place, there would be no difference seen and that the Pond would look the same.

Mr Hofmeister said that whilst the silt was found to be Non-hazardous, the Pond contains a great deal of plastic waste and that is a concern.

Members discussed the situation and felt that Mr McIntyre could be asked to remove plastic bags etc which blow into the Pond as this generally congregates in one corner of the Pond.

Mr Hofmeister felt that if the water levels fall during the summertime, perhaps a working party could be formed to remove the plastic, although care would need to be taken due to possible Weil’s Disease.
After discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should not dredge the Pond, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Members requested that a letter should be sent to Mr James Carter at ADC, thanking him for his help and advice.

Beer Festival:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Beer Festival and confirmed that the Committee plan to hold the event during the August Bank Holiday 2019 and it will follow the same format as last year with a meet and great evening on the Friday.
It was confirmed that the Parish Council has already given its approval to the music being extended until 9.00pm and that an enclosure for security reasons has also been allowed. 
Repairs to track across the Green:  Mr Narborough confirmed that five holes have formed on the track across the Green and said that Mrs Cornwell has contacted Mr Heaton to provide a quote to repair these.
Mrs Cornwell said that unfortunately the quote had not yet been received, however, it was agreed that as soon as it is available the matter can be discussed at the full Parish Council meeting.

Request for Dog Waste Bin along Nursery Lane:  Mrs Cornwell explained that a request had been received for a new Dog Waste Bin to be sited at the 9-acre field, on Nursery Lane, just inside the Public Right of Way.

It was confirmed that the nearest Dog Waste Bin is located near to the Mast and that no others are situated along Nursery Lane.

After discussion, Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a Dog Waste Bin to be sited at the 9-acre field, on Nursery Lane, just inside the Public Right of Way, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour.

Request for Memorial Bench within new Development areas:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that a request had been made by Mr David Irwin to site a new Memorial Bench in memory of the late Mr Ron Peck at the new Development site - Land North West of South Wootton.

It was said that the Memorial Bench would be purchased from Mr Pecks Estate.

Members felt that the new development may be several years before fruition and the Open Space land would be under the ownership of the Borough Council, however, after discussion, members generally felt that it was a nice idea, Mr Price proposed in principle that the Parish Council should allow a Memorial Bench in memory of the late Mr Ron Peck at the new Development site, this was seconded by Mr Scales, with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Cemetery:

Consecration Update:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Consecration of the new Cemetery area had taken place on 27th January 2019, when the Bishop of Lynn had kindly visited to carry out the formalities

She confirmed that she has the necessary sealed and signed paperwork ready for burials to take place.

St Mary’s Church:

New half Barrell Planter:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the new half Barrell Planter had been received for siting at the entrance to the Church, in addition permission has also been granted for it to be secured to the floor with necessary fixings.

Rear Footpath:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the work to repair the rear footpath has also now been carried out.

Parish Office: 

Possible Extension: Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Matt Sturgeon has kindly provided her with a set of provisional Plans for the Parish Office Extension and confirmed that these would be looked at by members of the Planning Committee at their next meeting.

She spoke regarding the four large Poplar Trees at the rear of the building and confirmed that these are due to be removed by Mr Bourner on Saturday 9th March 2019.
Possibility of illustrated Parish Map:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had been contacted by a man from Eye in Suffolk who produces illustrated Parish Maps at a cost of £500.00.

She stated that the Parish does not currently have a nice illustrated map and felt that it would be a good thing to have.

Mr Price spoke regarding the anticipated developments proposed for South Wootton and felt that the Parish Council should wait before spending £500.00 as many of the green fields will shortly become houses.

Mrs Albinson felt that the proposed developments could take years to build and thought it was a nice idea.

After further discussion members agreed to put the matter on hold.

Structural Report: Mr Narborough confirmed that the Structural Survey of the Parish Office had been carried out and the Report had now been received.

Mr Narborough read through the Conclusions of the Report (See attached) and confirmed that the building is in good order and structurally sound and requires only ongoing maintenance. The gutters should be inspected regularly and cleaned out to preserve the integrity of the structure.

Meeting Room Hire:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had been contacted by Mrs Jacky High-Caston from East Anglian Drive Ability regarding the possibility of hiring the Parish Office Meeting Room.
Mrs Cornwell explained that Mrs High-Caston would like to hire the Meeting Room on a weekly basis on a Wednesday, from 9.30am until 4.00pm and had enquired whether the Parish Council would consider a reduction in the hourly hire charge.

Members discussed the matter and felt that due to it being a regular booking a discount could be allowed, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should allow a reduction in the hourly Hire Charge from £11.00 per hour to £10.00 per hour, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Wootton Park: 

Hedge Cutting on the South Wootton Strip: Mrs Gotts was extremely upset to report that the recent hedge cutting which had been carried out on the South Wootton Strip has absolutely ruined the hedge and made a horrendous mess.

She added that March is the wrong time of year for hedge cutting and said that that type of work should have been carried out months ago.

Mrs Gotts said that she would raise the issue at the next Wootton Park Association meeting.

Wootton Park and Pavilion Risk Assessment:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Pavilion Risk Assessment and confirmed that as part of this she had visited the Pavilion for a look around.

She stated that the Pavilion is looking great and is a credit to the Football Club, who maintain it in a clean and tidy manner.

She confirmed that all the necessary signage relating to Fire and Safety are in place and looking neat.

It was confirmed that the Pavilion is looked after generally by the Football Club or by Mr Will Border, the Chairman of the Wootton Park Association.

Mrs Cornwell referred to the Wootton Park Open Spaces Risk Assessment and the Pavilion Risk Assessment and asked members if they had any amendments or additions to make.

Members agreed that the new Defibrillator should be added and that it is serviced annually.

A discussion took place regarding the various warning signage at Wootton Park, it was said that as soon as it is put up, it is very often vandalised or removed.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the issue will be discussed again by Mr Border and the Wootton Park Association Committee. 

All members were happy with the Wootton Park Open Spaces Risk Assessment and the Pavilion Risk Assessment.
SWiB:  
Update:  Mrs Albinson stated that planting had not yet started, however members are looking at the possibility of planting a tree at the junction of Avon Road and Rushmead Close.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the piece of land is owned by the County Council.

Mr Price commented that some planting had started at the Junior School Allotment Garden, however they are looking at ways of how to get the compost from Greenworld as they can no longer deliver it.

Mrs Albinson confirmed that South Wootton in Bloom would be having a stall once again at the Spring Plant and Craft Fair event on the Tuesday Market Place in May; she said that any donations for the tombola would be gratefully received including plants which can be sold on the day.
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.15pm.

6. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 5th June 2019 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

5th June 2019






                Chairman                                                                                                          
